PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 8th JANUARY 2019
	Present:  
	Mrs P Darby (Chair)
Mr J Scade
 
	Mr B Biggs
Mr A Green

	Mrs W Palmer 
Mr E Chapman

Mr R Lupton

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


Apologies: 

Borough Cllr: Tim Shaw and Steve Perry
Parish Cllr: Mr A Mathieson and Mr T Woolven
	Numbe

______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	1/19
2/19
3/19
4/19
5/19
6/19
7/19
8/19
9/19
10/19
11/19
12/19
13/19
14/19
15/19
16/19
17/19
18/19
19/19
20/19
	Members of the Public: Borough Cllr Mr Mike Taylor and County Cllr H Rayner, Ms Beadle, Mrs Langley and Mr Hunter
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None
UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

Ms Beadle addressed the Council on the recent dog control notices erected at Stonehouse Field. She said that she fully supported the rule to keep dogs on leads on both the football and cricket pitch but thought that the limit of two dogs was controversial and would cause upset to residents. Ms Beadle said that the dog walking network often looked after each others dogs and this rule would stop them from being able to use SHF to walk. As a semi rural community some households did own three dogs or more so would be alienated.
The Chairman explained the reasoning behind the recent rules but said that as the matter had not yet been approved as an agenda item the Council would take all comments on board.  The Chairman said that she hoped that when items were put in the Village News about such matters that residents understood that it was the minority of dogwalkers that were being reminded, not the majority who were responsible dog owners.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 4th DECEMBER 2018

RESOLVED that the minutes of 4th December 2018 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING
Crouch Salt Bin The bin had been moved back to Crouch and this bin had now been filled. 
Allotments Due to Cllrs Mathieson and Woolven not being present it was agreed that this matter would be an agenda item for the next meeting.

King George’s Field The Council had received two complaints from residents in Minter’s Orchard/Lingfield Road regarding overhanging trees. One survey and quotation of all the trees in KGF had been received but the second quote had not been forthcoming. RESOLVED that the original quote of £740 + VAT from Treeability be accepted and request that the trees that complaints had been received be looked at. 
Changing Room Light The light did not appear to be switching off. The Chairman said that she would obtain a quote.
LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

County Cllr Rayner reported that he had met with Borough Cllrs and Southern Water regarding drainage on the A25. Southern Water said that the problems were occurring because KCC were not carrying out sufficient maintenance on the highway. Cllr Rayner was taking the matter up with the KCC drainage team and invited Platt to send a representative when a meeting had been arranged.

Cllr Rayner also said that the library consultation which had been recently circulated affected Platt as the proposal was for BG Library’s opening hours to be reduced from 43 to 27 hours per week. The deadline for responses was the end of January. Clerk to recirculate to the Council.

Cllr Rayner had received a complaint from a resident regarding blocked drains by the Old Saw Mill. KCC said that this area was not a public highway. Cllr Darby said that she had a friend who had lived there for many years and would get further local information if needed.

Borough Cllr Mike Taylor said that a strong representation was needed if BG library was to continue its normal hours. It was a vital resource for both young and old alike.
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Darby ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

RECEIVED APPLICATIONS
18/02963/RD Land West Of Wrotham Heath House London Road Wrotham Heath Sevenoaks Kent

Details of condition 4 pursuant to planning permission TM/17/02534/FL (Proposed stationing of three touring caravans for residential use for gypsy family, provision of hardstanding, installation of 2 no. cesspits, construction of a means of enclosure for the housing of dogs and the construction of an electricity meter (part retrospective))
18/02880/FL Tudor Barn Long Mill Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8NA

Demolition of existing annex. Construction of replacement single storey extension

APPROVED APPLICATIONS
18/02869/NMA Phase 3 Platt Industrial Estate Maidstone Road Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8JL

Non Material Amendment to planning permission TM/16/01766/FL: Moving approx 2.5m to the east. Removing 1st floor windows on east elevation, and adding ground floor windows on north elevation
18/02610/RD Navarrica Long Mill Lane Crouch Borough Green Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8QB

Details of conditions 2 (materials), 3 (slab levels), and 4 (refuse) pursuant to planning permission TM/18/01376/FL (Subdivision of rear garden, partial demolition of attached garage, erection of detached garage in front garden, erection of new dwelling house on land to the rear of Navarrica and provision of vehicular access)
18/02419/FL The Old Dairy Maidstone Road Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8JJ

Change of use of the KARDEN Internet Car Sales; building and associated Lock Up Garage to a Veterinary Surgery with a cattery and pet grooming room (i.e. a change of use from Sui Generis use to D1 use)
APPEAL/ENFORCEMENT
Phase 4, Platt Industrial Estate An appeal had been made from Prime Securities to the Planning Inspectorate against T&MBC’s decision to refuse a variation of condition (hours of use). Cllr Darby would be drafting a letter which she would circulate to the Council.

Fir Tree Cottage, Platt Common A condition to obscure a dormer window had been fulfilled.
PLATT WOODS REPORT

Tree Work A tree that had been reported to the Clerk had been dealt with on the boundary with Ingleborough Farm. Rhododendron clearance around some Beech trees had also taken place.

Management Plan The deadline had been missed for the grant application. The Council would not be able to reapply until May. Mr Whale had the final draft of work that had been completed by the committee which he had not submitted to the Council as requested. Mr Whale had been unable to complete the form as requested. RESOLVED that Mr Whale no longer represent the Parish Council and be removed from the Platt Woods Committee. KALC to be contacted regarding procedures. 
The Clerk was asked to approach T&MBC to ascertain if assistance might be available from T&M to complete the Forestry Commission management plan.
DOG CONTROL
Residents had commented that due to there not being a gate on the Dog Exercise Area they did not feel confident allowing their animals to roam freely due to the proximity of the road. RESOLVED that the Chairman would obtain a quote for a gate to fit the existing space. 
After much discussion it was RESOLVED that all dogs must be on leads on the cricket and football field. It was queried if this should be extended to the access road. Clerk to speak to KALC. The limit on the number of dogs to be lifted and amended to no more than 6 dogs on leads in the specified areas.
A letter had been received from a resident who had recently witnessed a dog jumping into one of the water troughs at Stonehouse Field allotments to cool down. They were slightly concerned because, while many dog owners now use flea treatments in tablet form, the residue from a liquid spot-on flea treatment might be washed off a dog into the water.  The chemicals used in these treatments were thought to be harmful to birds, honeybees and other beneficial insects. The resident requested that allotment holders should be made aware of the possibility that they may be watering their plants with contaminated water.  The resident asked if before the growing season begins, some form of netting could be fitted across the top of the troughs to prevent dogs getting in and vinyl ‘No dogs’ stickers fixed to the front of each trough. RESOLVED that this information be circulated to allotment holders but signs were not thought to be necessary.
FREEDOM OF INFORMATION REQUEST
A FOI request had been made regarding dog fouling/dogs not under control at Stonehouse Field. Cllr Darby and Cllr Palmer to respond to the request.
KALC MEETING REGARDING PCSO CONTACT
At a recent KALC meeting there had been overwhelming consensus that parishes were not happy with the means of engagement with their PCSOs.  Cllr Green said that he was very happy with the Platt PCSO who had been in attendance at SHF. He had responded quickly to issues raised by Cllr Green.

PLAY EQUIPMENT
At the December meeting the PC objected to releasing £10,000.  Eibe were not happy with this and suggested they might take legal action.  The PC sought advice on this matter. It was advised to consider the work that was satisfactory and pay for this, it was also advised to only hold back 5% and to consult a solicitor.
Outside of the meeting, the Chair and Vice Chair agreed to release £15,000 of the £23,826 outstanding because Eibe had not informed the PC of their attempt to straighten the slide, which appears not to have worked, and they do not know how the PC wish to proceed on this.  Also no suggestions for costings/solutions for the tunnel which is definitely not fit for purpose.  In the middle of December Eibe said that it was waiting figures for artificial grass.  The Chairman had heard that a play area in Cambridgeshire were also experiencing some similar problems.  This was being investigated.

The theming was a big disappointment not only because it was not what anyone expected and couldn’t be seen by the children. Eibe said that the drawings were only a concept.
RESOLVED to obtain a quote for bonded rubber mulch for the tunnel. 

9.45pm Ms Beadle and Mr Blair left the meeting

The Council discussed the criteria for the wording of the sign to be erected in the play area re parent responsibility. The Chairman to circulate for the council’s comment.

9.55pm Mrs Langley left the meeting.

KING GEORGE’S FIELD
Bona Vacantia There had been nothing further received from the Bona Vacantia office.
STREET LIGHTING
The Chairman had circulated a document showing all suggested repairs needed. Council to look at the street lights in question. A lamp had been replaced opposite Springfield in Comp Lane and the lamp was far too bright. Clerk to report the fault again. This light is one owned by KCC as part of the 20mph scheme.
RESOLVED that a quote be accepted from EDF for streetlight electricity. £2,573.43 for a 24 month period (£107.23 per month, an increase of £15.60)
PRECEPT
The Clerk had circulated the latest precept figures to Cllrs. RESOLVED  that an increase in the 2019/20 precept of £5,000 would be needed due to monies required for BG Garden City. Therefore, after all budget calculations had been perused, the Council was happy that it was compliant with s50 LGFA 1992 and a budget of £75,000 was accepted. Clerk to submit to T&MBC. 
CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments were approved. 

The following payments were received:
Nat West

Interest  




              £20.45

Various

Carol Singing




           £ 273.75

UK Power 

Wayleave





£  88.80

HMRC


VAT Reclaim




         £5,845.66










Total            £6,228.66
The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


  Total

Incl VAT

Mr R Lillistone
Portacabin
 

         £3,750.00 
 

Wrotham PC

Maintenance

 

£318.28 

Platt PCC

Room Hire



  £60.00

Viking Direct

Laminator + Sleeves
 

£117.55
      £19.59

PAYE


NI/Tax Nov 18
 

£  74.04 

K Such


Hedgecutting


         £1,984.43
    £329.07

A Gorman

Maintenance

 
            £204.00 


Wrotham PC

BG Garden City 

         £6,008.13 
    £907.30

Mrs Beale

Cleaning Dec 18 


£  60.00 


Mrs Davies

Salary Dec 18
 


£906.55 


Kent Pension Fund
Contribution Dec 18 


£268.12

Eibe Play
            Play Equipt

                   £15,000.00
  £2,500.00

Combat Stress

Carol Singing


            £273.75

Mrs Davies

Office Allowance


£400.00
  









 

   

 


             Total
                               £29,424.85
  £3,755.96
NALC National Salary Award
Based on SCP 22 NALC had proposed an increase in the Clerk’s salary by £291.32 pa. RESOLVED that this increase be accepted.

Lost Words Book Platt PC had approved the donation of £10 for the Lost Words Book Campaign. Platt School required 3 copies. Further explanation of the scheme was noted. RESOLVED that two further copies be purchased at a cost of £13.78 each. 
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

There was nothing further to raise.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

There was nothing further to raise.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Palmer asked the Council to acknowledge any emails circulated by the Clerk. The Clerk was then aware that despite no comment being made, the email had been received.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 5th February 2019
The meeting was closed at 10.30 pm
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